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For many years I have thought of my gardening self as a habitat manipulator and indeed all gardeners, even by just 

digging the soil over to aerate and open it up, are by some degree manipulating the habitat. Rock gardeners more 

than many take habitat manipulation to a higher level and indeed the two tiny troughs shown on the cover are 

evidence that I have not only manipulated but created habitat. As an artist I have never seen the garden as anything 

other than another medium where I can express my creative instincts and of all the many mediums I work in this is 

the most challenging largely because of the uncontrollable influences thrown at us by nature. Art is not the finished 

work produced by an artist, that is the evidence that art took place; the art is the processes they went through from 

having the original inspiration to manipulating the medium(s) to create the work. For all the artists that I know the 

fun is in exploring and experimenting with the process and that is the same in gardening. I made the two small 

troughs, which are just free-formed shallow cement containers, to demonstrate landscaping and planting at a trough 

workshop and as I wanted to give the participants a flavour of how it could look when planted I had a bag of 

unrooted cuttings pulled from some saxifrages, primula and sedum which I placed in the sand medium between the 

rocks - that was around ten years ago. It is remarkable that all these plants are still surviving and flowering after all 

these years with little intervention except from a very occasional watering. The plants I choose are drought tolerant. 

   

 
 

I do not have to leave my work area window to see how plants, if allowed to seed, will 

explore and exploit habitats that we create. Who would think to try growing other 

plants along with this poor pine tree that has been growing (only just) in this pot for 

more than thirty years? However nature teaches me that all areas are potential habitats 

where plants can grow as both Papaver rupifragum and Geranium robertianum have 

taken up residence in this somewhat impoverished and dry pot. I  know many consider 

Geranium robertianum to be a weed but if I ever needed reminding just why we should 

continue to allow it to romp around our garden then early this morning watching a bull 

finch (Pyrrhula pyrrhula) feeding for over ten minutes on the tiny seeds was it. It is 

very important to us that the garden is not just for our pleasure but it should also 

provide a habitat for the local wild life. 



 
Raised from NZ seed Geranium sessiliflorum subsp. novae-zelandiae is growing alongside a number of plants of 

Armeria maritima which I raised from cuttings taken from plants growing at the Aberdeen seafront. 

 

One of many gardening 

foibles is the urge to pull 

out plants that come free, 

such as Geranium 

robertianum, while 

actively seeking similar 

plants from other parts of 

the world that often prove 

very challenging to grow.  

Geranium sessiliflorum 

subsp. novae-zelandiae is 

not difficult to grow but it 

does not increase 

particularly freely - it has 

small flowers and to 

many the dark bronze 

foliage could appear to be 

dead - so why grow it and 

pull out Geranium 

robertianum?  

That is why we choose to 

find a place within our 

garden for a wide range 

of plants valuing them all equally no matter whether they are common and prolific or rare and difficult to grow.  


